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Robert Bruce

Forward Planning

Swindon Borough Council

Premier House

Station Road

Swindon

SN1 1TZ

20 October 2006

Dear Mr Bruce

Swindon Design Guide
Thank you for consulting the Home Builders Federation (HBF) on the above Design Guide.  The Federation has a number of concerns it wishes to raise to with regard to the document.  Please find the HBF’s comments below.

Document Status

It is unclear what status this document has.  Is it to be considered as Supplementary Planning Guidance or merely guidance?  It is also unclear how much weight is to be apportioned to the document.  Is it a material consideration in the determination of a planning application?  If so, the HBF requests further clarification on this issue. 

Requirement for Design Statement and Site Appraisal

In terms of requesting a Design Statement and Site Appraisal, the Design Guide does not stipulate for what size or type of significant application it is required.  The HBF requests that the definition of a ‘significant application’ be added to the glossary.

Conflicting Policy Agenda

Some of the desired policy approaches detailed are inconsistent.  For example, the industry has to provide dwellings of a high density whilst also providing car parking spaces and spacious garages (as highlighted within CABE Survey ‘What’s it like to live there?’ 2005.  
Beyond Remit of Planning Policy  

Finally, it is considered that emerging policy (in some cases) is beyond the remit of planning e.g. renewable energy, resource efficiency, access etc.  Such policies would be best placed within the remit of Building Regulations.  Experience has shown that the established system of building control in England and Wales provides a reliable framework for the control of health, safety and energy efficiency matters within buildings.  

It would be unreasonable to request that all new homes must achieve EcoHomes ‘excellent’ standard as this is beyond building regulations requirements and therefore is not a consistent national standard. 
The HBF recognise that new homes have their part to play in terms of being energy efficient and reducing carbon emissions, however, believe that the existing stock offers far greater returns. 

The HBF would also like to highlight that, in some cases, sustainable housing is not always desired.  For example, developers have discovered that in new developments where energy efficient measures such as energy saving light bulbs, water efficient showers etc. have been installed, the occupiers will subsequently remove these items in favour of standard light bulbs and power showers as the energy efficient products were not fit for the occupiers purpose.

I hope you find these comments useful.  I look forward to receiving notification of the further progress of the LDF.

Yours sincerely

Hanna Mawson

Regional Planner 

Midlands and South West 

As from 31 May the Midlands HBF Office address and contact details will be as follows:
First Floor, Oakfield House, Small Heath Business Park, Talbot Way, Birmingham, B10 0HJ  
T: 0121 260 1554/1555      M: 07730 051968      E: midlands@hbf.co.uk
